Lakehead University

Knowledge Commons, http://knowledgecommons.lakeheadu.ca

Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Electronic Theses and Dissertations from 2009

2021

Drought effects on soil enzyme activity

Jones, Connor Aidan

http://knowledgecommons.lakeheadu.ca/handle/2453/4752 Downloaded from Lakehead University, KnowledgeCommons

DROUGHT EFFECTS ON SOIL ENZYME ACTIVITY

By

Connor Aidan Jones

A Thesis Submitted in

Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the

Degree of Master of Science in Forestry

Faculty of Natural Resources Management

Lakehead University

December 2020

ABSTRACT

Soil extracellular enzyme activity (EEA) is a strong predictor for soil health. EEA cycle nutrients within terrestrial systems, processing carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorous, while also mineralizing and stabilizing gas. These processes are susceptible to disruption from global change drivers. How EEA responds to global change drivers remains poorly understood, however. My objectives were to examine how EEA is affected by drought treatment.

Here I conduct a global meta-analysis to observe the EEA of 7 enzymes in response to drought using 384 paired observations from 37 studies. These studies are globally distributed and encompass multiple ecosystems. I then calculated natural log response ratios of EEA values under drought treatment to the control. I tested whether the natural log response ratios differed from zero, and whether they were influenced drought intensity, drought duration, soil depth and aridity. Within this analysis, I evaluated the response of enzymes by distinguishing class, nutrient cycle, and individual identity. This allowed for the comparison between hydrolytic and oxidative functioning while also examining how specific nutrient cycles were impacted.

On average across all studies, EEA did not show a significant response to drought treatments. When analyzed by individual groups, the responses of neither hydrolytic nor oxidative enzymes to drought were statistically significant on average. Similarly, there was no significant responses when EEA were classified by element cycles, i.e., carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorous. Among all individual enzymes studied, only alkaline phosphomonoesterase displayed the significant response to drought treatment, showing reduced average alkaline phosphomonoesterase activity under drought than in the control. Further, contrary to our hypothesis, drought intensity and drought duration on average did not significantly influence EEA response to drought. However, the responses of EEA were dependent on soil depth and

aridity EEA in the topsoil's (<10 cm) experienced decreases in activity, whereas those in subsoil (>10 cm in depth) experienced significant increases. Across a global gradient of aridity index (0.092 to 2.28), the responses of EEAs to drought treatments decreased as climatic humidity increased, showing null or even positive responses in arid climates but negative responses in humid climates.

My finding showed the evidence that responses of EEA to drought are EEA type-, soil depth- and aridity-dependent responses. This study indicates a stimulation of enzyme activity in deeper soil layers under drought conditions. Furthermore, this increase in EEA response to drought is exacerbated by aridity, wherein more arid regions showed higher susceptibility to increases in EEA under drought. Therefore, arid regions can be expected to be most adversely affected by drought, through the potential vulnerability of soil organic matter loss due to an increase in EEA.

Key words: soil enzyme, enzyme, drought, terrestrial nutrient cycling

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABSTRACT	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iv
LIST OF TABLES	vi
LIST OF FIGURES	vii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	viii
CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION	8
CHAPTER TWO: GLOBAL FUNCTIONAL RESPONSE OF SOIL MICROBES IN	
RESPONSE TO DROUGHT	11
Introduction	11
Methods	15
Data collection	15
Figure 1 PRSIMA selection criteria for meta-analysis data	16
Study Sites	16
Figure 2. Global distribution of sampling sites	17
Data Analysis	17
Results	19
The Average Effect of Drought on Enzyme Activity by Class	19
Individual Extracellular Enzyme Activity	22

Effect of drought intensity and duration on enzyme activity	22	
Effect of soil depth on enzyme activity	22	
Aridity index effect on the responses of enzyme activity to drought	23	
Discussion	25	
Global trends in response to drought	25	
Background conditions remain strongest determinators	26	
Enzyme class and nutrient cycle	28	
References		
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:		

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.The mean effect of each predictor variable on extracellular enzyme activity by class andnutrient affiliation.21

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1. PRSIMA selection criteria for meta-analysis data.	16
Figure 2. Global distribution of sampling sites.	17
Figure 3. Enzyme activity percentage change by class and nutrient cycle	20
Figure 4. Enzyme activity percentage change by enzyme.	22
Figure 5. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity.	24
Figure 6. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity to soil depth.	25
Figure 7. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity to aridity index.	26

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to give my sincere gratitude to Dr. Han Chen for his support and encouragement while supervising my work. To Dr. Ashley Thomson and Dr. Don Henne for their assistance throughout my thesis as my supervisory committee. A deep appreciation to Dr. Eric Searle for his time and input throughout this thesis; the patience and encouragement are extremely appreciated. To my lab mate Dr. Xinli Chen who assisted in data collection and offered valuable insights. A further thankyou to my entire lab for their feedback during those early morning team meetings. Finally, none of this work would have been possible without the love and support of my family and friends who kept me grounded throughout the entirety of my studies.

CHAPTER ONE: GENERAL INTRODUCTION

Anthropogenic activity has contributed to increases in land use intensity (Herold et al. 2014), nitrogen deposition (Fenn et al. 2003), biodiversity loss (Duran et al. 2020), and has impacted global climate systems leading to altered precipitation patterns . In response to these increased pressures to natural systems, the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change created the IPCC 2015 report, which generated multiple predicted climate scenarios in response to anthropogenic activities (Pachauri et al. 2014). These climatic predictions anticipate changes in regional precipitation patterns and temperatures that may adversely impact terrestrial systems (Pachauri et al. 2014). Recent research has focused on the impact these projected precipitation changes will have on terrestrial ecosystem functioning (Alster et al. 2013, Knapp et al. 2015, Hedo de Santiago et al. 2016, Li 2018, Hinojosa et al. 2019).

Following the release of the IPCC 2015 report, projected climate scenarios, including increases in atmospheric CO₂, and elevated mean temperatures (Pachauri et al. 2014), were examined across multiple sites globally. Additionally, nitrogen deposition rates are expected to increase as a result of anthropogenic activities (Pachauri et al. 2014). In response, new experimental designs such as FACE (Free-air CO₂ enrichment) have been developed to examine ecosystem processes under projected climatic conditions (Souza et al. 2017). Collectively, this work has contributed to a better understanding of global change drivers on net primary production, plant biomass, and respiration rates (Sardans et al. 2017). Studies investigating global change drivers on soil microbes have focused on traits such as microbial biomass carbon, fungi to bacteria ratio, and relative microbial abundance (Zhang et al. 2018). However, an oversight exists between studies examining global change drivers and the effects that they have on soil extracellular enzyme activity (EEA).

Global change drivers threaten natural systems by disrupting historical climate patterns and biological diversity, leading to altered biological functions responsible for nutrient cycling (Pachauri et al. 2014, Bouskill et al. 2016). Alterations to natural systems disrupt established biological processes and result in decreases in process activity (Li et al. 2018b). Degradation of organic matter and nutrient mobilization by extracellular enzymes are one such biological process that play a pivotal role in terrestrial nutrient cycling. Soil microbial communities use extracellular enzymes to metabolize complex molecules, releasing nutrients into the soil where they can be accessed by plants and other terrestrial lifeforms such as microbes (Kennedy and Smith 1995, Balser and Firestone 2005). Microbial communities further contribute to mineralization and stabilization of CO₂ (Allison 2005, Ficken and Warren 2019), as well as decomposition of plant litter (Nguyen et al. 2018). Nutrient cycling functions performed by the soil microbial community are achieved through extracellular enzymes (Bouskill et al. 2016). Enzyme function, however, is dependent on the microbial community along with soil properties (outlined below) (Balser and Firestone 2005, Chaer et al. 2009).

Extensive research has focused on characterizing soil microbial communities. This work has largely explored the influence of abiotic and biotic factors on the composition and function of soil microbes. Abiotic factors which have been previously examined include soil properties such as nitrogen and carbon pools, dissolved organic carbon, soil pH, soil moisture, and soil temperature (Banerjee et al. 2018). Previously explored biotic factors include above-ground plant community dynamics, including species richness and evenness, presence of plant functional groups, and plant litter inputs (Leloup et al. 2018, Porazinska et al. 2018, Boeddinghaus et al. 2019). Focused on the soil environment, this research provides a foundational understanding of the surrounding soil environment's influence in determining the composition and function of the

soil microbial community, though how increasing CO₂ levels, reduced precipitation, and nitrogen deposition alter the composition and function of microbial communities remains unclear.

Disturbances to the soil environment disrupt soil microbial community composition and impact soil processes (Bastida et al. 2017a). Soil microbial communities are susceptible to disturbances such as land-use intensity (Allan et al. 2014) and increases in N-deposition (Ramirez et al. 2010). Additionally, rising atmospheric CO₂ concentrations (Edwards and Zak 2011) and naturally occurring extreme weather events, such as drought (Bouskill et al. 2016), have been shown to impact soil communities. How the disrupted microbial community functions as a result of these factors, however, remains unclear. With increasing frequency of drought events and continued pressure on natural systems from anthropogenic activities, the implications of global change factors on soil processes need to be understood.

Previous meta-analyses have amassed recent data on experiments examining global change drivers on soil process (Xiao et al. 2018, Abbasi et al. 2020). These analyses demonstrate a contemporary focus on literature about responses of increased temperature, increased CO₂, and nitrogen deposition on microbial determinants and soil chemical properties. Despite their limited inclusion in previous meta-analyses, soil microbial processes during drought conditions have received more recent research attention. New experimental designs such as the DRI-Grass experiment in Power et al. (2016) have been designed to approach the question of ecosystem function under projected climatic conditions. Although the repurposing of older designs, such as BACE (Boston-Area Climate Experiment) in <u>Steinweg et al. (2013)</u>, and LTER (Long-term Ecological Research) in <u>Knapp et al. (2015)</u>, have allowed for the examination of soil processes under predicted climatic conditions, this work has presented no consistent response of soil processes to predicted climate conditions such as increased droughts.

Drought, which represents a significant disturbance to soil microbial communities, is projected to increase in intensity and duration (Pachauri et al. 2014, de Vries et al. 2018). Soil microbial communities, even those in regions with regular drought patterns (Bouskill et al. 2016, Ochoa-Hueso et al. 2018), have been shown to be susceptible to drought. Drought not only directly impacts soil microbes, but further alters and affects soil physiochemical properties (Hartmann et al. 2013, Juckers and Watmough 2014). Altered soil physiochemical properties can be long lasting and impact EEA further (Sofi et al. 2016). Thus, increased drought intensity and duration represents firstly an immediate disturbance to the microbial community, and secondly a prolonged hinderance to EEA. Expanding our understanding of how drought will influence soils in the proposed climate conditions is then paramount to accurately assessing soil functions.

CHAPTER TWO: GLOBAL ACTIVITY RESPONSE OF SOIL MICROBES IN RESPONSE TO DROUGHT

Introduction

Microbial enzymes are crucial to nutrient cycling in terrestrial ecosystems (Bouskill et al. 2016). Nutrient specific extracellular enzymes within soil facilitate nutrient cycles involving carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorus (Sinsabaugh et al. 2009). Therefore, extracellular enzyme activities (EEA) are frequently studied as predictors of ecosystem health (German et al. 2011). EEA are sensitive to change and have been demonstrated to be impacted by global change drivers such as nitrogen deposition and precipitation alterations (Saiya-Cork et al. 2002, Chaer et al. 2009, Alster et al. 2013). Studying the response of EEA to global change drivers allows insights into how soil functions will be impacted by future global climatic conditions. Recent studies, however, have focused on the impact global change drivers have had on these soil activities, with conflicting results.

Identified by the IPCC (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change), severe weather events such as drought, are projected to occur more frequently and with greater intensity (Pachauri et al. 2014).. How EEA will respond to drought remains unclear. For example, Moreno et al. (2019) found that β -1,4,-glucosidase (BG) activity increased under drought conditions, while Bastida et al. (2017b) found decreasing BG activities in response to drought. Understanding why EEA do not have a consistent response to drought is important for creating more accurate models of ecosystems, thus facilitating better carbon budgeting. Furthermore, as extracellular enzymes are used as indicators of soil health, an understanding of how EEA responds to drought would allow for accurate predictions of soil vitality.

Several reasons can help explain these divergent responses. First, individual enzymes can respond differently to droughts. For instance, polyphenol oxidase (PPO) has been shown to respond positively under drought conditions, but urease (URE) decreased in activity (Alster et al. 2013, Moreno et al. 2019). Second, for each given enzyme, its responses to drought can differ with drought intensity and drought duration. For instance, Li (2018) reports increased activities for BG under elevated drought conditions relative to lower drought conditions. Further, Ochoa-Hueso et al. (2018) reports divergent EEA at two different lengths of time, indicating that drought duration impacts enzyme response. Third, the responses of EEA can differ with background conditions such as soil depth and aridity (Webster et al. 2014, Ochoa-Hueso et al. 2018, Moreno et al. 2019). Regions which are already dry may be more sensitive to drought, as there are established moisture constraints on the system. Decreasing moisture availability to a system with established moisture limitations may result in too much strain being exerted on the system to maintain normal function. Finally, enzyme class determines the required conditions to function, leading to possible divergent EEA between hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes (Alster et al. 2013). Examining these factors may provide invaluable insight into why soil EEA is not uniformly impacted by drought.

Divergent responses to drought conditions have been observed amongst soil enzymes. Activities of PPO increased under an imposed precipitation reduction as shown in <u>Alster et al.</u> (2013). Similarly, peroxidase (PER) activities showed an increase in activity when soils were subjected to a precipitation reduction in <u>Su et al.</u> (2020). PPO and PER both facilitate the oxidation of their respective substrates and so are classified as oxidative enzymes (<u>German et al.</u> 2011, <u>Matulich et al.</u> 2015). While the activities of acid phosphatase (AP) and BG were demonstrated to decrease when subjected to drought conditions; both enzymes are hydrolytic and utilize water to lyse their respective substrates(Jeoh et al. 2005, <u>Manrubia et al.</u> 2019).

Furthermore, a decrease in activity of URE, N-acetyl-glucosaminnidase (NAG), and leucineamino peptidase (LAP) was observed when exposed to drought conditions, aligning with the decreased activities of AP and BG (Li et al. 2018a, Nickel et al. 2018, Monokrousos et al. 2020). AP, BG, URE, NAG, and LAP comprise a representative sample of hydrolyzing enzymes, which accordingly are classified as hydrolytic enzymes (German et al. 2011). Possible reasoning for the divergent response of EEA to drought conditions includes enzyme class. Enzyme class is determined by the mechanism through which an enzyme functions; either hydrolytic or oxidative.

Examining EEA by enzyme class offers further explanation for the plausible mechanisms driving the response activity. Drought reduces soil moisture and changes water potential (Ψ) (Bouskill et al. 2013, Bouskill et al. 2016), thus impacting the mechanisms for which both oxidative and hydrolytic enzymes function. The mechanism by which hydrolytic enzymes function requires the presence of water in order to hydrolyze their targeted substrate (Jeoh et al. 2005). Similarly, oxidative enzymes require oxygen to oxidize their respective substrates (Koval et al. 2006). The efficiency of hydrolytic enzymes under drought conditions decreases, which could be attributed to mechanism limitations for hydrolytic enzymes under reduced water availability (Alster et al. 2013).

The goal of this research is to examine and synthesize current research on altered global precipitation patterns, here droughts, and their impacts on EEA. Drought is determined regionally by a reduction in seasonal or annual mean precipitation totals more than two standard deviations below the long-term average (Hogg et al. 2008, Dai 2011, Sheffield et al. 2012). Here, we collected 386 experimental observations from 37 studies encompassing most terrestrial ecosystems and examined the effects of regional drought on the activities of β -1,4- glucosidase (BG), N-acetyl-glucosaminidase (NAG), L-leucine aminopeptidase (LAP), acid phosphatase (AP), alkaline phosphomonoesterase (APA), p-phenol oxidase (PPO), urease (URE), and

peroxidase (PER). These enzymes were examined as they are commonly used as indicators of soil health (Weedon et al. 2011). Furthermore, we examined the EEA by nutrient cycle association to further isolate drought effects. Our working hypotheses are as follows: 1) Drought negatively affects soil extracellular enzyme activity, and is more pronounced on hydrolytic class enzymes compared to oxidative class enzymes. 2) The negative effects of droughts on extracellular enzyme activity are amplified by the intensity of the drought and the duration of the drought. 3) Droughts effects on both hydrolytic and oxidative enzymes will be exacerbated by regional aridity. Regions which are more arid will show a larger decrease in EEA compared to more humid regions, as determined by aridity index values.

Methods

Data collection

A systematic search of peer-reviewed journal articles that examined the impacts of drought on soil enzyme activity was conducted using *Web of Science* and *Google Scholar*. Various keyword combinations were used such as (enzyme OR soil enzyme) AND (plant diversity OR monoculture OR mixed OR plant biodiversity OR water reduction). Subject field used was grassland OR drought. Inclusion criteria for selecting studies is as follows: (a) accessible peer-reviewed articles published in scientific journals, (b) studies were designed to test the effects of drought on EEA, (c) they had at least one drought treatment and a corresponding control, and (d) they had the same initial climatic and soil properties in the drought and control treatment plots. A total of 37 publications meeting exclusion criteria were retrieved and retained (Figure 1). The last search was conducted on October 20, 2020. The literature search was conducted following the

guidelines of PRISMA (Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (<u>Moher et al. 2009</u>); Figure 1.

Data extracted from these 37 studies was quantified in the following way: 'Enzyme activity' for BG, NAG, LAP, AP, URE, APA, PPO, and PER were recorded as reported in their source material. Activities reported as 0, were included as 0.001 to accommodate detection limitations of equipment; 'geographical location' with longitudinal and latitudinal coordinates; and 'climatic factors' including mean annual precipitation (MAP) in millimeters and mean annual temperature in degrees Celsius. Aridity for each experimental site was calculated using open source data and sample site coordinates (Trabucco and Zomer 2009). 'Soil physio-chemical properties' are in their respective units (grams carbon per cubic kilogram soil).



Figure 1. PRSIMA selection criteria for meta-analysis data.

Study Sites

To encompass a global scale, data was collected from 37 different studies representative of North America, Europe, Asia, and Australia. The studies selected within this research comprise a wide range of ecosystem types, mean annual temperature and annual aridity indices. European and Asian regions included in this study offer a range of aridity. This allows for a comprehensive examination of not only region-specific response trends but allows for an analysis of global trends, despite geographic location.



Figure 2. Global distribution of sampling sites.

Data Analysis

Calculations

The response of soil microbial EEA to drought was examined, with drought intensity, drought duration, aridity, and soil depth as explanatory factors. A natural log-transformed response ratio (ln*RR*) was used as the effect size to examine the impact of drought on soil EEA. The response ratio was calculated as follows:

(1)

where X_t and X_c are the observed and expected values, respectively, in a study (<u>Chen et al. 2019</u>). Variance within meta-analyses can consist of between study variance and within study variance (<u>Hedges et al. 1999</u>). These variations can be accounted for by including an error value for studies (equation 3) and the weighting of individual study estimates. The methodology in this study adopted those of Chen et al. (2019). To avoid few observations being assigned substantial importance, weighting was determined by the number of observations within each study:

(2)

where W_r is the weight for each observation and N_t and N_c are the numbers of replicates in treatment and controlled conditions, respectively (<u>Chen et al. 2019</u>).

Statistical Analyses

The EEA of each enzyme, class, and nutrient affiliation in response to drought was examined to determine if it differs significantly from zero. The effects of drought intensity (Dt), duration (t) in days (to accommodate for studies less than one year in length), soil depth (SD), and aridity index (AI) were examined in combination through a linear mixed effects model to examine their influence in determining the natural log response ratio (Equation 3):

(3)

where β is the coefficient being determined; is the random effect of study that accounts for autocorrelation among observations within each study; ε is total sampling error. Analysis was conducted using R 3.5.2 with the lme4 package. W_r was used for the weight of each corresponding observation. Predictor values were scaled (minus mean and divided by one standard deviation) as done in (Chen et al. 2019). Aridity index values were generated using the method described in <u>Trabucco and Zomer (2009)</u>,... The model (equation 3) was retained as it met the criteria of the core hypothesis to keep *Dt*, *t*, *SD*, and *AI*. Correlation of predictor values was assessed to ensure independence. To isolate individual predictor effects on enzyme activity, the natural log response ratio of enzyme activity was plotted using a linear model with one fixed effect. ln*RR* and its confidence intervals (CI) were transformed back to percentage change as:

(4)

for ease of interpretation graphically. Where CIs do not encompass zero, the predictor effect is significant at α =0.05 between controls and treatment.

Results

The Average Effect of Drought on Enzyme Activity by Class

When evaluated by class, EEA did not show significant reductions in activity. Activities of hydrolytic enzymes did not change with drought (P = 0.864) while oxidative enzyme activity nonsignificantly decreased by a mean of 13% (95% confidence interval, -57.5 to 30%; P = 0.146) (Figure. 3).

Effect of Drought on Nutrient Specific Extracellular Enzyme Activity

When assessed by nutrient affiliation, EEA remained stable for carbon and nitrogen, with nonsignificantly decreased activity for phosphorous (P = 0.708, 0.497, 0.206, respectively for carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorous; Figure 3). Phosphorous related enzymes decreased in activity

by a mean of 11.7% (-48.3 to 24.9%) (Figure 3).



Figure 3. Enzyme activity percentage change by class and nutrient cycle. Values are mean ± 95% confidence intervals of the percentage effects between the drought and control treatments. The number of observations is outside parentheses, the number of studies within parentheses. HYD, OXI, CBN, NIT, and PHS represent hydrolytic, oxidative, carbon, nitrogen, and phosphorous enzymes, respectively.

Table 1. The mean effect of each predictor variable on extracellular enzyme activity by class and nutrient affiliation. Where Lower CI is "lower confidence interval" and Upper CI is "upper confidence interval. Dt, t, SD, and AI represent "Drought intensity", "Duration", "Soil depth", and "Aridity index" respectively. Bold mean effect values were significant at P=0.05.

Predictor	Trait	Observations	Journal	Lower	Upper	Mean effect
			articles	CI	CI	(%)
Dt						
	Hydrolytic	302	36	-27.92	16.84	-5.54
	Oxidative	84	15	-49.19	66.23	8.52
	Carbon	187	31	-31.99	16.52	-7.73
	Nitrogen	86	21	-46.22	9.33	-18.44
	Phosphorous	90	27	-49.97	16.02	-16.98
t						
	Hydrolytic	302	36	-33.66	6.30	-13.68
	Oxidative	84	15	-20.20	188.09	83.95
	Carbon	187	31	-38.75	8.21	-15.27
	Nitrogen	86	21	-36.09	21.46	-7.23
	Phosphorous	90	27	-44.58	22.68	-10.95
SD						
	Hydrolytic	302	36	16.21	57.46	36.84
	Oxidative	84	15	-45.87	22.51	-11.68
	Carbon	187	31	-26.90	11.99	-7.45

	Nitrogen	86	21	13.71	78.24	45.97
	Phosphorous	90	27	1.34	82.49	41.91
AI						
	Hydrolytic	302	36	-6.59	40.02	16.71
	Oxidative	84	15	-69.71	-21.27	-45.49
	Carbon	187	31	-20.32	24.90	2.29
	Nitrogen	86	21	-24.81	34.79	4.99
	Phosphorous	90	27	-24.44	49.99	12.77



Figure 4. Enzyme activity percentage change by enzyme. Values are mean \pm 95% confidence intervals of the percentage effects between the drought and control treatments. The number of observations is outside parentheses, the number of studies within parentheses. BG, NAG, LAP, AP, URE, APA, PPO, and PER represent β -1-4 glucosidase, N-acetyl-glucosaminidase, L-leucine aminopeptidase, acid phosphatase, urease, alkaline phosphomonoesterase, P-phenol oxidase, and peroxidase, respectively.

Individual Extracellular Enzyme Activity

No significant effect of drought on the activities of BG and NAG was observed. URE and PPO remained relatively unchanged with 2.77% (-30.0 to 35.6%; P= 0.883) and -0.55% (-49.1 to 48%; P=0.606) respectively (Figure 4). While LAP, AP, and APA all experienced decreases in activity, only APA was found to be significant (-55.4 to 35.1%; P= 0.382, -42.1 to 23.4%; P= 0.410 and -35.6 to -15.8%; P<0.005, respectively)(Figure 4).

Effect of drought intensity and duration on enzyme activity

Contrary to our second hypothesis wherein drought intensity and duration would amplify negative affects of drought on EEA drought intensity did not significantly impact enzyme activity regardless of class, nutrient affiliation, or enzyme (P>0.05; Table. 1). Similar to drought intensity, duration of drought, which ranged from 4 to 2190 days, did not result in significant changes in enzyme activity (P>0.05; Table. 1).

Effect of soil depth on enzyme activity

Soil depth was a significant predictor for enzyme activity. The activity of hydrolytic enzymes experienced an increase by an average of 36% (16.8-57.5%; P<0.005; Table 1, Figure 6a) as soil depth increased, whereas those enzymes involved in phosphorous cycling experienced an average increase of 41.9% (1.34-82.5%; P<0.05; Table 1) (Figure 6b). Nitrogen cycling enzymes significantly increased (P=0.03; Table 1) (Figure 6c), with NAG having increased by an average of 63.6% (18-109.2%; P<0.05) (Figure 6d) and LAP increased on average by 115.4% (8.81-222.1%; P=0.03) (Figure 6e).

Aridity index effect on the responses of enzyme activity to drought

Aridity had a significant effect on oxidative enzyme response activities to drought, averaging a negative impact of 45% (-69.7 to -21.3%; P = 0.03) (Table 1, Figure 7a). The activities of APA were decreased by 11.7% on average (-21.6 to -1.82%; P=0.04; Figure. 7b).



Figure 5. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity in relation to (a) lnRR of EEA to drought intensity; (b) lnRR of EEA to drought duration; (c) lnRR of EEA to soil depth; (d) lnRR of EEA to aridity index. Enzymes are identified by class and nutrient cycle affiliation through colour. The weights of each observation on the linear regression are indicated by circle size. See Figure 3. for abbreviations.



Figure 6. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity in relation to soil depth: (a) lnRR of HYD EEA to soil depth; (b) lnRR of PHS EEA to soil depth; (c) lnRR of NIT EEA to soil depth; (d) lnRR of NAG EEA to soil depth; (e) lnRR of LAP EEA to soil depth. The weights of each observation on the linear regression are indicated by circle size. See Figure 3. for abbreviations.



Figure 7. Natural log response ratio (lnRR) of extracellular enzyme activity to aridity index. (a) lnRR of OXI EEA to aridity index; (b) lnRR of APA EEA to aridity index. The weights of each observation on the linear regression are indicated by circle size. See Figure 3. for abbreviations.

Discussion

Global trends in response to drought

By encompassing a global distribution and a range of drought intensities, soil depths, regional aridity and duration of drought, our data represents a robust sample of available EEA responses. With few exceptions, and across all matrices examined within our work, soil enzyme

activity did not significantly respond to increased drought. EEA in response to increased drought remained statistically nonsignificant for all but APA. This contradicts our initial hypotheses in which we projected an decrease in oxidative enzyme activities along with more pronounced decreases in hydrolytic activity. These findings differ from those reported by Xiao et al. (2018), which is further discussed below. Our analysis showed that background condition significantly influenced the response of EEA to drought. Soil depth and aridity were stronger determinants of EEA response than average drought effect, drought intensity or drought duration.

Average response to drought by EEA remained stable (Figure 3). Enzyme responses to drought reported within individual studies include increases in activity surpassing 100%, along with decreases in activity exceeding 70% (Steinweg et al. 2013, Nickel et al. 2018). When assessed collectively, globally distributed enzyme responses maintained a net neutral activity. Observed increases in activity within one study were balanced by an observed decrease in a separate study. Our findings indicate that arid regions were predominantly more positively impacted by drought conditions compared to their humid region counterparts. This could be attributed to arid regions frequent experience of moisture limitation and stress. As a result soil, microbial communities developed over evolutionary time scales, selecting for life history traits to compensate for moisture stress, resulting in stability under drought conditions (Ochoa-Hueso et al. 2018). Humid regions, however, do not posses the same stability as their arid counterparts to drought (Bouskill et al. 2016). While regional variation in extracellular enzyme activity response to drought exists, our findings suggest enzyme activity remained constant at a global scale.

Background conditions remain strongest determinants of EEA response

A departure in our findings from previous work can be attributed to research focus. Xiao <u>et al. (2018)</u> examined multiple global change factors, including drought effect on the activities of soil microbes. They found significant deceases in activities of URE, PPO and oxidative class

enzymes in response to drought. The analysis featured a random effects model to determine whether the effects of different global change factors were significant or not (Xiao et al. 2018). However, the model did not include expressions for background conditions such as soil depth or aridity. The exclusion of variables reflective of background conditions, removes the importance these conditions have in determining EEA. Further, differences in our results can be attributed to limitations on site dispersion. Xiao et al. (2018) featured ten sites examining drought effect on EEA, with forty observations primarily within North America, Europe, and East Asia.

Unsurprisingly, aridity index was a significant predictor of EEA response. Soil depth, while not part of our initial hypothesis, further proved to be a strong predictor. It is generally accepted that enzyme activity varies within soil layers, with upper layers containing higher biological activity due to high substrate quality (Webster et al. 2014). Upper layers of soil are subject to wider fluctuations in conditions such as drying and oxygenation, allowing for an adjustment of EEA to such conditions (Balser and Firestone 2005, Reiche et al. 2009). Deeper layers, previously anaerobic in condition, exhibit increases in activity when desiccated (Reiche et al. 2009, Bonnett et al. 2017). These responses were observed within our study, supporting previous work (Webster et al. 2014).

Our ability to asses a divergent enzyme activity response based on soil depth is due to incorporating deep soil studies (Webster et al. 2014, Wang et al. 2017, Nickel et al. 2018) despite the general methodology of limited coring to a depth of 10 cm. While 10 cm is representative of the active soil layer, it omits enzyme activity which occurs in deeper soils. As demonstrated by Webster et al. (2014), soils in excess of 10 cm at depth, possess EEA which is susceptible to change under drought conditions. These findings are further supported by Nickel et al. (2018), who identified enzyme activity extending to depths of 30 cm which were altered under

drought conditions. The limited literature evaluating altered EEA within deep soil, however, creates a barrier to fully understanding drought response by EEA.

Explanations for the observed increase in EEA within deeper soil levels of peatlands include the transition from anerobic to aerobic conditions (Webster et al. 2014). Under new aerobic conditions, enzyme activity increases (Freeman et al. 2001). Freeman et al. (2001) suggests releasing oxygen limitation allows for the catabolism of enzyme inhibiting compounds and the metabolism of new enzymes. Moreover, oxidative stress caused by oxygen and nutrient availability, can induce the production of peroxidases (Rabinovich et al. 2004, Sinsabaugh 2010). Thus, deep soils transitioning from anerobic conditions to aerobic conditions resulting from drying allow for increased EEA.

In our research, arid conditions significantly influenced EEA response to drought. EEA follows a trend of decreasing activity along the aridity gradient. Arid regions under drought conditions experience an increase in enzyme activity (Ochoa-Hueso et al. 2018, Bastida et al. 2019), while semi-arid regions remain insignificantly impacted (Moreno et al. 2019). Humid regions remain largely contradictory as EEA can both increase in activity (Sanaullah et al. 2011, Bouskill et al. 2013, Bouskill et al. 2016) or decrease in activity (Steinweg et al. 2012, Nickel et al. 2018, Su et al. 2020). Explanations for this phenomenon include the largely accepted theory of the "iron gate". This theory posits that iron in the form of Fe(II) limits the activity of phenol oxidase in organic, humid soils (Freeman et al. 2001, Wang et al. 2017). Our findings align with these emerging trends. While data limitations exist for arid regions, those included within the analysis featured an increased enzyme activity.

This increased enzyme activity contradicts our hypothesis that arid regions would show a larger decrease in soil enzyme activity. Potential explanations for this contradiction include adaptations of the soil microbial community to changes in osmotic pressures. Detailing these
adaptations <u>Schimel et al. (2007)</u> provides a summary of microbial adaptations to osmotic stress. In brief, four general "functional" groups of microbes exist classified by their ability to produce osmolytes; solutes used to alter their internal water potential to avoid desiccation (<u>Harris 1981</u>). Arid soils experience regular osmotic pressures, and thus selective pressures on the microbial community would favour life history strategies best suited for moisture limitation and osmotic stress (Allison and Martiny 2008).

Enzyme class and nutrient cycle

Class determines soil enzyme function along with the optimal conditions under which enzymes normally operate (German et al. 2011). Interestingly, when divided by class, no significant difference in soil enzyme response to drought was detected. These findings contradict Xiao et al. (2018) who showed class along with nutrient cycle affiliation influences enzyme response to drought. Furthermore, our findings found no such association between nutrient affiliation to be significant. Specialized enzyme function, such as those involved in nitrification and denitrification are of particular interest in this case as they are synthesized by "specialists" within the microbial community (Chaer et al. 2009, Herzog et al. 2013). While the average activities of general enzymes (those widely produced by multiple microbial species)remains unchanged, the potential for specialised enzyme activities to be masked by general enzyme activity, remained plausible. The enzyme PPO is considered to be a specialist enzyme involved in the oxidation of phenolic compounds to quinones (Bukh et al. 2006). When examined however, PPO did not show a significant response to drought. Thus, our work suggests that total enzyme function, regardless of class, nutrient affiliation, or specialized function, remains unaffected globally on average.

Implications of drought on EEA

36

The response of EEA to drought is type-, soil depth-, and aridity-dependent. Individual EEA response to drought is independent of nutrient cycling. Decreases in an individual EEA does not adversely impact the affiliated nutrient cycle, as demonstrated with APA and phosphorous. Our research further demonstrates that EEA response to drought is soil depth dependent, with subsoils (>10 cm) exhibiting increased EEA. This increased activity is further exacerbated by aridity, wherein arid regions displayed an elevated EEA response to drought compared to humid regions. Collectively, these results demonstrate that the effects of drought on EEA are not uniform. Thus, EEA in response to drought conditions predicted by the IPCC 2015 report will differ globally, with arid regions experiencing the largest increase in EEA in subsoils.

Future considerations and general conclusions

Through our research, we have identified the need for further investigation into the effects of drought on soil extracellular enzyme activities. Current available research within the literature is limited and thus provides equally limiting insight. Within our study, we identified and assessed 37 applicable published articles examining the effects of drought on EEA. Comparatively, meta-analyses examining other global change drivers (nitrogen deposition), were successful in identifying 151 studies (Zhang et al. 2018). Furthermore, meta-analyses explicitly examining global change drivers on enzyme activity were able to identify 132 studies, with only six examining moisture limitation (Xiao et al. 2018). Limited available peer-reviewed articles within the literature remains a barrier to clear understanding. Increased available peer reviewed articles would improve the statistical strength of analyses, providing clearer mean trends.

Resulting from our analyses, we identified the potential vulnerabilities of soil systems to drought. Increases in EEA were observed following a trend of decreasing aridity index values. Regions which have lower aridity index values, and therefore are arid, are susceptible to increases in EEA. Discussed above are possible explanations for this observation, however, these

37

increased activities can result in a loss of stored soil organic matter (<u>Acosta-Martinez et al. 2014</u>). Soil organic matter is strongly correlated to soil fertility and health, and therefore, the loss of stored organic matter may be detrimental. The potential loss of stored soil organic matter in arid regions as a result of increased EEA due to drought, makes arid regions vulnerable to drought.

References

- Abbasi, A. O., A. Salazar, Y. Oh, S. Reinsch, M. del Rosario Uribe, J. Li, I. Rashid, and J. S.
 Dukes. 2020. Reviews and syntheses: Soil responses to manipulated precipitation changes
 an assessment of meta-analyses. Biogeosciences 17:3859-3873.
- Acosta-Martinez, V., J. Moore-Kucera, J. Cotton, T. Gardner, and D. Wester. 2014. Soil enzyme activities during the 2011 Texas record drought/heat wave and implications to biogeochemical cycling and organic matter dynamics. Applied Soil Ecology **75**:43-51.
- Allan, E., O. Bossdorf, C. F. Dormann, D. Prati, M. M. Gossner, T. Tscharntke, N. Blüthgen, M. Bellach, K. Birkhofer, S. Boch, S. Böhm, C. Börschig, A. Chatzinotas, S. Christ, R. Daniel, T. Diekötter, C. Fischer, T. Friedl, K. Glaser, C. Hallmann, L. Hodac, N. Hölzel, K. Jung, A. M. Klein, V. H. Klaus, T. Kleinebecker, J. Krauss, M. Lange, E. K. Morris, J. Müller, H. Nacke, E. Pašalić, M. C. Rillig, C. Rothenwöhrer, P. Schall, C. Scherber, W. Schulze, S. A. Socher, J. Steckel, I. Steffan-Dewenter, M. Türke, C. N. Weiner, M. Werner, C. Westphal, V. Wolters, T. Wubet, S. Gockel, M. Gorke, A. Hemp, S. C. Renner, I. Schöning, S. Pfeiffer, B. König-Ries, F. Buscot, K. E. Linsenmair, E.-D. Schulze, W. W. Weisser, and M. Fischer. 2014. Interannual variation in land-use intensity enhances grassland multidiversity. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111:308-313.
- Allison, S. D. 2005. Cheaters, diffusion and nutrients constrain decomposition by microbial enzymes in spatially structured environments. Ecology Letters **8**:626-635.
- Allison, S. D., and J. B. H. Martiny. 2008. Resistance, resilience, and redundancy in microbial communities. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America 105:11512-11519.

- Alster, C. J., D. P. German, Y. Lu, and S. D. Allison. 2013. Microbial enzymatic responses to drought and to nitrogen addition in a southern California grassland. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 64:68-79.
- Balser, C. T., and K. M. Firestone. 2005. Linking Microbial Community Composition and Soil Processes in a California Annual Grassland and Mixed-Conifer Forest.
 Biogeochemistry:395.
- Banerjee, S., P. H. Thrall, A. Bissett, M. G. A. van der Heijden, and A. E. Richardson. 2018. Linking microbial co-occurrences to soil ecological processes across a woodlandgrassland ecotone. Ecology and Evolution 8:8217-8230.
- Bastida, F., R. López-Mondéjar, P. Baldrian, M. Andrés-Abellán, N. Jehmlich, I. F. Torres, C. García, and F. R. López-Serrano. 2019. When drought meets forest management: Effects on the soil microbial community of a Holm oak forest ecosystem. Science of The Total Environment 662:276-286.
- Bastida, F., I. F. Torres, M. Andres-Abellan, P. Baldrian, R. Lopez-Mondejar, T. Vetrovsky, H.
 H. Richnow, R. Starke, S. Ondono, C. Garcia, F. R. Lopez-Serrano, and N. Jehmlich.
 2017a. Differential sensitivity of total and active soil microbial communities to drought and forest management. Glob Chang Biol 23:4185-4203.
- Bastida, F., I. F. Torres, M. Andrés-Abellán, P. Baldrian, R. López-Mondéjar, T. Větrovský, H.
 H. Richnow, R. Starke, S. Ondoño, C. García, F. R. López-Serrano, and N. Jehmlich.
 2017b. Differential sensitivity of total and active soil microbial communities to drought and forest management. Global Change Biology 23:4185-4203.
- Boeddinghaus, R. S., S. Marhan, D. Berner, S. Boch, M. Fischer, N. Hölzel, J. Kattge, V. H.Klaus, T. Kleinebecker, Y. Oelmann, D. Prati, D. Schäfer, I. Schöning, M. Schrumpf, E.Sorkau, E. Kandeler, P. Manning, and F. Vries. 2019. Plant functional trait shifts explain

concurrent changes in the structure and function of grassland soil microbial communities. Journal of Ecology **0**.

- Bonnett, S. A. F., E. Maltby, and C. Freeman. 2017. Hydrological legacy determines the type of enzyme inhibition in a peatlands chronosequence. Scientific Reports **7**:9948.
- Bouskill, N. J., H. C. Lim, S. Borglin, R. Salve, T. E. Wood, W. L. Silver, and E. L. Brodie. 2013. Pre-exposure to drought increases the resistance of tropical forest soil bacterial communities to extended drought. The Isme Journal 7:384-394.
- Bouskill, N. J., T. E. Wood, R. Baran, Z. Ye, B. P. Bowen, H. Lim, J. Zhou, J. D. Nostrand, P. Nico, T. R. Northen, W. L. Silver, and E. L. Brodie. 2016. Belowground Response to Drought in a Tropical Forest Soil. I. Changes in Microbial Functional Potential and Metabolism. Front Microbiol 7:525.
- Bukh, C., M. Lund, and M. J. Bjerrum. 2006. Kinetic studies on the reaction between Trametes villosa laccase and dioxygen. J Inorg Biochem **100**:1547-1557.
- Chaer, G., M. Fernandes, D. Myrold, and P. Bottomley. 2009. Comparative resistance and resilience of soil microbial communities and enzyme activities in adjacent native forest and agricultural soils. Microb Ecol **58**:414-424.
- Chen, C., H. Y. H. Chen, X. Chen, and Z. Huang. 2019. Meta-analysis shows positive effects of plant diversity on microbial biomass and respiration. Nat Commun **10**:1332.

Core Writing Team. 2015. Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report. Geneva, Switzerland.

- Dai, A. 2011. Drought under global warming: a review. Wiley Interdisciplinary Reviews: Climate Change **2**:45-65.
- de Vries, F. T., R. I. Griffiths, M. Bailey, H. Craig, M. Girlanda, H. S. Gweon, S. Hallin, A. Kaisermann, A. M. Keith, M. Kretzschmar, P. Lemanceau, E. Lumini, K. E. Mason, A. Oliver, N. Ostle, J. I. Prosser, C. Thion, B. Thomson, and R. D. Bardgett. 2018. Soil

bacterial networks are less stable under drought than fungal networks. Nat Commun **9**:3033.

- Duran, A. R., J. M. H. Green, C. D. West, P. Visconti, N. D. Burgess, M. Virah-Sawmy, and A. Balmford. 2020. A practical approach to measuring the biodiversity impacts of land conversion. Methods in Ecology and Evolution 11:910-921.
- Edwards, I. P., and D. R. Zak. 2011. Fungal community composition and function after
 long term exposure of northern forests to elevated atmospheric CO2 and tropospheric
 O3. Global Change Biology 17:2184-2195.
- Fenn, M. E., J. S. Baron, E. B. Allen, H. M. Rueth, K. R. Nydick, L. Geiser, W. D. Bowman, J. O. Sickman, T. Meixner, and D. W. Johnson. 2003. Ecological effects of nitrogen deposition in the western United States. BioScience 53:404-420.
- Ficken, C. D., and J. M. Warren. 2019. The carbon economy of drought: comparing respiration responses of roots, mycorrhizal fungi, and free-living microbes to an extreme dry-rewet cycle. Plant and Soil **435**:407-422.
- Freeman, C., N. Ostle, and H. Kang. 2001. An enzymic 'latch' on a global carbon store A shortage of oxygen locks up carbon in peatlands by restraining a single enzyme. Nature 409:149-149.
- German, D. P., M. N. Weintraub, A. S. Grandy, C. L. Lauber, Z. L. Rinkes, and S. D. Allison.
 2011. Optimization of hydrolytic and oxidative enzyme methods for ecosystem studies.
 Soil Biology and Biochemistry 43:1387-1397.
- Harris, R. 1981. Effect of water potential on microbial growth and activity. Water potential relations in soil microbiology **9**:23-95.
- Hartmann, A. A., R. L. Barnard, S. Marhan, and P. A. Niklaus. 2013. Effects of drought and N-fertilization on N cycling in two grassland soils. Oecologia **171**:705-717.

- Hedges, L. V., J. Gurevitch, and P. S. Curtis. 1999. The meta-analysis of response ratios in experimental ecology. Ecology 80:1150+.
- Hedo de Santiago, J., M. E. Lucas-Borja, C. Wic-Baena, M. Andrés-Abellán, and J. de las Heras.
 2016. Effects of Thinning and Induced Drought on Microbiological Soil Properties and
 Plant Species Diversity at Dry and Semiarid Locations. Land Degradation &
 Development 27:1151-1162.
- Herold, N., I. Schoning, J. Gutknecht, F. Alt, S. Boch, J. Muller, Y. Oelmann, S. A. Socher, W.
 Wilcke, T. Wubet, and M. Schrumpf. 2014. Soil property and management effects on grassland microbial communities across a latitudinal gradient in Germany. Applied Soil Ecology 73:41-50.
- Herzog, C., M. Peter, K. Pritsch, M. S. Günthardt-Goerg, and S. Egli. 2013. Drought and air warming affects abundance and exoenzyme profiles of Cenococcum geophilum associated with Quercus robur, Q. petraea and Q. pubescens. Plant Biology 15:230-237.
- Hinojosa, M. B., V. A. Laudicina, A. Parra, E. Albert-Belda, and J. M. Moreno. 2019. Drought and its legacy modulate the post-fire recovery of soil functionality and microbial community structure in a Mediterranean shrubland. Global Change Biology 25:1409-1427.
- Hogg, E. H., J. P. Brandt, and M. Michaellian. 2008. Impacts of a regional drought on the productivity, dieback, and biomass of western Canadian aspen forests. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 38:1373-1384.
- Jeoh, T., J. O. Baker, M. K. Ali, M. E. Himmel, and W. S. Adney. 2005. Beta-D-glucosidase reaction kinetics from isothermal titration microcalorimetry. Anal Biochem **347**:244-253.
- Juckers, M., and S. A. Watmough. 2014. Impacts of simulated drought on pore water chemistry of peatlands. Environ Pollut **184**:73-80.

- Kennedy, A. C., and K. L. Smith. 1995. Soil microbial diversity and the sustainability of agricultural soils. Plant and Soil 170:75-86.
- Knapp, A. K., C. J. Carroll, E. M. Denton, K. J. La Pierre, S. L. Collins, and M. D. Smith. 2015.
 Differential sensitivity to regional-scale drought in six central US grasslands. Oecologia 177:949-957.
- Koval, I. A., K. Selmeczi, C. Belle, C. Philouze, E. Saint-Aman, I. Gautier-Luneau, A. M.
 Schuitema, M. van Vliet, P. Gamez, O. Roubeau, M. Lüken, B. Krebs, M. Lutz, A. L.
 Spek, J. L. Pierre, and J. Reedijk. 2006. Catecholase activity of a copper(II) complex with a macrocyclic ligand: unraveling catalytic mechanisms. Chemistry 12:6138-6150.
- Leloup, J., M. Baude, N. Nunan, J. Meriguet, I. Dajoz, X. Le Roux, and X. Raynaud. 2018. Unravelling the effects of plant species diversity and aboveground litter input on soil bacterial communities. Geoderma 317:1-7.
- Li, G., S. Kim, S. H. Han, H. Chang, D. Du, and Y. Son. 2018a. Precipitation affects soil microbial and extracellular enzymatic responses to warming. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 120:212-221.
- Li, S. J. 2018. Effects of Throughfall Exclusion on Soil Microbial Biomass and Enzyme Activities in a Natural Castanopsis carelesii Forest in Subtropical China. Journal of Subtropical Resources and Environment 13:17-25.
- Li, W., R. Zhang, S. Liu, W. Li, J. Li, H. Zhou, and J. M. H. Knops. 2018b. Effect of loss of plant functional group and simulated nitrogen deposition on subalpine ecosystem properties on the Tibetan Plateau. Science of The Total Environment 631:289-297.
- Manrubia, M., W. H. van der Putten, C. Weser, F. C. ten Hooven, H. Martens, E. P. Brinkman, S. Geisen, K. S. Ramirez, and G. F. Veen. 2019. Soil functional responses to drought under range-expanding and native plant communities. Functional Ecology 33:2402-2416.

- Matulich, K. L., C. Weihe, S. D. Allison, A. S. Amend, R. Berlemont, M. L. Goulden, S. Kimball, A. C. Martiny, and J. B. H. Martiny. 2015. Temporal variation overshadows the response of leaf litter microbial communities to simulated global change. The Isme Journal 9:2477.
- Moher, D., A. Liberati, J. Tetzlaff, D. G. Altman, and P. Group. 2009. Preferred reporting items for systematic reviews and meta-analyses: the PRISMA statement. Ann Intern Med 151:264-269, W264.
- Monokrousos, N., E. M. Papatheodorou, M. Orfanoudakis, D.-G. Jones, J. Scullion, and G. P. Stamou. 2020. The effects of plant type, AMF inoculation and water regime on rhizosphere microbial communities. European Journal of Soil Science 71:265-278.
- Moreno, J. L., I. F. Torres, C. García, R. López-Mondéjar, and F. Bastida. 2019. Land use shapes the resistance of the soil microbial community and the C cycling response to drought in a semi-arid area. Science of The Total Environment **648**:1018-1030.
- Nguyen, L. T. T., Y. Osanai, K. Lai, I. C. Anderson, M. P. Bange, D. T. Tissue, and B. K. Singh.
 2018. Responses of the soil microbial community to nitrogen fertilizer regimes and historical exposure to extreme weather events: Flooding or prolonged-drought. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 118:227-236.
- Nickel, U. T., F. Weikl, R. Kerner, C. Schäfer, C. Kallenbach, J. C. Munch, and K. Pritsch. 2018.
 Quantitative losses vs. qualitative stability of ectomycorrhizal community responses to
 3 years of experimental summer drought in a beech–spruce forest. Global Change
 Biology 24:e560-e576.
- Ochoa-Hueso, R., S. L. Collins, M. Delgado-Baquerizo, K. Hamonts, W. T. Pockman, R. L. Sinsabaugh, M. D. Smith, A. K. Knapp, and S. A. Power. 2018. Drought consistently

alters the composition of soil fungal and bacterial communities in grasslands from two continents. Global Change Biology **24**:2818-2827.

- Pachauri, R. K., M. R. Allen, V. R. Barros, J. Broome, W. Cramer, R. Christ, J. A. Church, L. Clarke, Q. Dahe, and P. Dasgupta. 2014. Climate change 2014: synthesis report.
 Contribution of Working Groups I, II and III to the fifth assessment report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. Ipcc.
- Porazinska, D. L., E. C. Farrer, M. J. Spasojevic, C. P. Bueno de Mesquita, S. A. Sartwell, J. G. Smith, C. T. White, A. J. King, K. N. Suding, and S. K. Schmidt. 2018. Plant diversity and density predict belowground diversity and function in an early successional alpine ecosystem. Ecology **99**:1942-1952.
- Power, S. A., K. L. Barnett, R. Ochoa-Hueso, S. L. Facey, E. V. J. Gibson-Forty, S. E. Hartley, U. N. Nielsen, D. T. Tissue, and S. N. Johnson. 2016. DRI-Grass: A New Experimental Platform for Addressing Grassland Ecosystem Responses to Future Precipitation Scenarios in South-East Australia. Frontiers in Plant Science 7.
- Rabinovich, M. L., A. V. Bolobova, and L. G. Vasil'chenko. 2004. Fungal Decomposition of Natural Aromatic Structures and Xenobiotics: A Review. Applied Biochemistry and Microbiology 40:1-17.
- Ramirez, K. S., C. L. Lauber, R. Knight, M. A. Bradford, and N. Fierer. 2010. Consistent effects of nitrogen fertilization on soil bacterial communities in contrasting systems. 91:3463-3470.
- Reiche, M., A. Hädrich, G. Lischeid, and K. Küsel. 2009. Impact of manipulated drought and heavy rainfall events on peat mineralization processes and source-sink functions of an acidic fen. Journal of Geophysical Research: Biogeosciences 114.

- Saiya-Cork, K. R., R. L. Sinsabaugh, and D. R. Zak. 2002. The effects of long term nitrogen deposition on extracellular enzyme activity in an Acer saccharum forest soil. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 34:1309-1315.
- Sanaullah, M., E. Blagodatskaya, A. Chabbi, C. Rumpel, and Y. Kuzyakov. 2011. Drought effects on microbial biomass and enzyme activities in the rhizosphere of grasses depend on plant community composition. Applied Soil Ecology 48:38-44.
- Sardans, J., O. Grau, H. Y. H. Chen, I. A. Janssens, P. Ciais, S. Piao, and J. Penuelas. 2017. Changes in nutrient concentrations of leaves and roots in response to global change factors. Glob Chang Biol 23:3849-3856.
- Schimel, J., T. C. Balser, and M. Wallenstein. 2007. Microbial stress-response physiology and its implications for ecosystem function. Ecology 88:1386-1394.
- Sheffield, J., E. F. Wood, and M. L. Roderick. 2012. Little change in global drought over the past 60 years. Nature **491**:435-438.
- Sinsabaugh, R. L. 2010. Phenol oxidase, peroxidase and organic matter dynamics of soil. Soil Biology & Biochemistry **42**:391-404.
- Sinsabaugh, R. L., B. H. Hill, and J. J. F. Shah. 2009. Ecoenzymatic stoichiometry of microbial organic nutrient acquisition in soil and sediment. Nature **462**:795-U117.
- Sofi, J. A., A. H. Lone, M. A. Ganie, N. A. Dar, S. A. Bhat, M. Mukhtar, M. A. Dar, and S. Ramzan. 2016. Soil Microbiological Activity and Carbon Dynamics in the Current Climate Change Scenarios: A Review. Pedosphere 26:577-591.
- Souza, R. C., E. F. Solly, M. A. Dawes, F. Graf, F. Hagedorn, S. Egli, C. R. Clement, L. Nagy, C. Rixen, and M. Peter. 2017. Responses of soil extracellular enzyme activities to experimental warming and CO2 enrichment at the alpine treeline. Plant and Soil 416:527-537.

- Steinweg, J., J. Dukes, E. Paul, and M. Wallenstein. 2013. Microbial responses to multi-factor climate change: effects on soil enzymes. Frontiers in Microbiology 4.
- Steinweg, J. M., J. S. Dukes, and M. D. Wallenstein. 2012. Modeling the effects of temperature and moisture on soil enzyme activity: Linking laboratory assays to continuous field data. Soil Biology & Biochemistry 55:85-92.
- Su, X., X. Su, G. Zhou, Z. Du, S. Yang, M. Ni, H. Qin, Z. Huang, X. Zhou, and J. Deng. 2020. Drought accelerated recalcitrant carbon loss by changing soil aggregation and microbial communities in a subtropical forest. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 148:107898.
- Trabucco, A., and R. J. Zomer. 2009. Global aridity index (global-aridity) and global potential evapo-transpiration (global-PET) geospatial database. CGIAR Consortium for Spatial Information.
- Wang, Y., H. Wang, J.-S. He, and X. Feng. 2017. Iron-mediated soil carbon response to watertable decline in an alpine wetland. Nature Communications **8**:15972.
- Webster, K. L., I. F. Creed, T. Malakoff, and K. Delaney. 2014. Potential Vulnerability of Deep Carbon Deposits of Forested Swamps to Drought. Soil Science Society of America Journal 78:1097-1107.
- Weedon, J. T., R. Aerts, G. A. Kowalchuk, and P. M. van Bodegom. 2011. Enzymology under global change: organic nitrogen turnover in alpine and sub-Arctic soils. Biochem Soc Trans 39:309-314.
- Xiao, W., X. Chen, X. Jing, and B. Zhu. 2018. A meta-analysis of soil extracellular enzyme activities in response to global change. Soil Biology and Biochemistry **123**:21-32.
- Zhang, T. a., H. Y. H. Chen, and H. Ruan. 2018. Global negative effects of nitrogen deposition on soil microbes. The Isme Journal 12:1817-1825.

SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION:

First Author	Title	Year	Publication
Acosta-Martinez, V.	Soil enzyme activities during the 2011 Texas record	2014	Applied Soil Ecology 75, 43-
	drought/heat wave and implications to biogeochemical		51
	cycling and organic matter dynamics		
Banerjee, S.	Linking microbial co-occurrences to soil ecological	2018	Ecology and Evolution 8,
	processes across a woodland-grassland ecotone		8217-8230
Bastida, F.	Differential sensitivity of total and active soil microbial	2017	Global Change Biology 23,
	communities to drought and forest management		4185-4203
Bastida, F.	When drought meets forest management: Effects on the	2019	Science of The Total
	soil microbial community of a Holm oak forest		Environment 662, 276-286
	ecosystem		
Bouskill, N. J.	Belowground Response to Drought in a Tropical Forest	2016	Front Microbiol 7, 525
	Soil. I. Changes in Microbial Functional Potential and		
	Metabolism		
Diaz-Guerra, L.	Effects of UV radiation and rainfall reduction on leaf and	2018	Plant and Soil 424, 503+
	soil parameters related to C and N cycles of a		
	Mediterranean shrubland before and after a controlled		
	fire		
Hammerl, V.B.	Seasonal Effects of Extreme Weather Events on Potential	2019	Frontiers in Environmental
	Extracellular Enzyme Activities in a Temperate		Science 6, 10
	Grassland Soil		
He, D.	Diversity and co-occurrence network of soil fungi are	2017	Soil Biology and
	more responsive than those of bacteria to shifts in		Biochemistry 115, 499-510
	precipitation seasonality in a subtropical forest		
Herzog, C.	Drought and air warming affects abundance and	2013	Plant Biology 15, 230-237
	exoenzyme profiles of Cenococcum geophilum associated		
	with Quercus robur, Q. petraea and Q. pubescens		

Table S1. References used in the meta-analysis

Jassey, V.E.J.	Tipping point in plant-fungal interactions under severe	2018	Global Change Biology 24,
	drought causes abrupt rise in peatland ecosystem		972-986
	respiration		
Jiang, M.	Effects of warming and precipitation reduction on soil	2018	Chinese Journal of Ecology,
	enzyme activity in a young Cunninghamia lanceolata		37, 3210-3219
	plantation		
Li, S.J.	Effects of Throughfall Exclusion on Soil Microbial	2018	Journal of Subtropical
	Biomass and Enzyme Activities in a Natural Castanopsis		Resources and Environment
	carelesii Forest in Subtropical China		13, 17-25
Li, G.	Precipitation affects soil microbial and extracellular	2018	Soil Biology and
	enzymatic responses to warming		Biochemistry 120, 212-221
Manrubia, M.	Soil functional responses to drought under range-	2019	Functional Ecology 33,
	expanding and native plant communities		2402-2416
Mganga, K.Z.	Phenological Stage, Plant Biomass, and Drought Stress	2019	Pedosphere 29, 259-265
	Affect Microbial Biomass and Enzyme Activities in the		
	Rhizosphere of Enteropogon macrostachyus		
Monokrousos, N.	The effects of plant type, AMF inoculation and water	2020	European Journal of Soil
	regime on rhizosphere microbial communities		Science 71, 265-278
Moreno, J.L.	Land use shapes the resistance of the soil microbial	2019	Science of The Total
	community and the C cycling response to drought in a		Environment 648, 1018-
	semi-arid area		1030
Moreno-Espíndola,	The Bacterial Community Structure and Microbial	2018	Frontiers in Microbiology 9
I.P.	Activity in a Traditional Organic Milpa Farming System		
	Under Different Soil Moisture Conditions		
Mengyin, N.	Seasonal response of extracellular enzyme activity to	2018	ACTA ECOLOGICA
	precipitation exclusion in a subtropical Cunninghamia		SINICA, 38, 2129-2127
	lanceolata plantation		
Na, X.	Vegetation biomass and soil moisture coregulate bacterial	2019	Soil Biology and
	community succession under altered precipitation		Biochemistry 136, 107520
	regimes in a desert steppe in northwestern China		
Nickel, U.T.	Quantitative losses vs. qualitative stability of	2018	Global Change Biology 24,

	ectomycorrhizal community responses to 3 years of		e560-e576
	experimental summer drought in a beech-spruce forest		
Ochoa-Hueso, R.	Drought consistently alters the composition of soil fungal	2018	Global Change Biology 24,
	and bacterial communities in grasslands from two		2818-2827
	continents		
Olatunji, O.A.	The responses of soil microbial community and enzyme	2018	iForest - Biogeosciences and
	activities of Phoebe zhennan cultivated under different		Forestry 11, 751-756
	soil moisture conditions to phosphorus addition		
Olatunji, O.A.	Influence of phosphorus application and water deficit on	2018	Ecosphere 9, e02276.
	the soil microbiota of N2-fixing and non-N-fixing tree		
Ouyang, Y.	Effect of repeated drying-rewetting cycles on soil	2020	European Journal of Soil
	extracellular enzyme activities and microbial community		Biology 98, 103187
	composition in arid and semi-arid ecosystems		
Reiche, M.	Impact of manipulated drought and heavy rainfall events	2009	Journal of Geophysical
	on peat mineralization processes and source-sink		Research: Biogeosciences
	functions of an acidic fen		114
Sanaullah, M.	Drought effects on microbial biomass and enzyme	2011	Applied Soil Ecology 48, 38-
	activities in the rhizosphere of grasses depend on plant		44
	community composition		
Sardans, J.	Drought decreases soil enzyme activity in a	2005	Soil Biology & Biochemistry
	Mediterranean Quercus ilex L. forest		37, 455-461.
Steinweg, J.	Microbial responses to multi-factor climate change:	2013	Frontiers in Microbiology 4
	effects on soil enzymes		
Su, X.	Drought accelerated recalcitrant carbon loss by changing	2020	Soil Biology and
	soil aggregation and microbial communities in a		Biochemistry 148, 107898
	subtropical forest		
Sun, D.	Effects of organic amendment on soil aggregation and	2017	Science of The Total
	microbial community composition during drying-		Environment 574, 735-743
	rewetting alternation		
Vo, N.X.Q.	Regulation of soil enzyme activities in constructed	2013	Chemistry and Ecology 29,
	wetlands under a short-term drying period		146-165

Wang, Y.	Iron-mediated soil carbon response to water-table decline	2017	Nature Communications 8,	
	in an alpine wetland		15972	
Wang, Zy.	A study of soil-dynamics based on a simulated drought in	2013	Journal of Mountain Science	
	an alpine meadow on the Tibetan Plateau		10, 833-844	
Webster, Kara L.	Potential Vulnerability of Deep Carbon Deposits of	2014	Soil Science Society of	
	Forested Swamps to Drought		America Journal 78, 1097-	
			1107	
Yan, Z.	Different responses of soil hydrolases and oxidases to	2020	European Journal of Soil	
	extreme drought in an alpine peatland on the Qinghai-		Biology 99, 103195	
	Tibet Plateau, China			
Zhao, Q.	Spring drying and intensified summer rainfall affected	2018	Applied Soil Ecology 130,	
	soil microbial community composition but not enzyme		219-225	
	activity in a subtropical forest			

Table S2. The effect (*P* values) of drought (intercept) and predictors (where Dt is drought intensity, t is time in days, SD is soil depth, and AI is aridity index) on Natural log response ratios (ln*RR*) of soil enzymes. Where hydrolytic (HYD), oxidative (OXI), carbon (CBN), nitrogen (NIT), and phosphorous (PHS) enzymes. Individual enzymes include beta -1,4-glucosidase (BG), N-acetyl-glucosaminnidase (NAG), L-leucine aminopeptidase (LAP), acid phosphatase (AP), alkaline phosphomonoesterase (APA), p-phenol oxidase (PPO), urease (URE), and peroxidase (PER). Bold values indicate P \leq 0.05. Wald test was used for degrees of freedom (df).

Fixed effects	Estimate	Standard error	df	t	Р
HYD					
(Intercept)	-0.02	0.11	29	-0.17	0.864
Dt	-0.09	0.12	47	-0.70	0.489
t	-0.17	0.12	43	-1.45	0.154
SD	0.30	0.08	237	3.90	0.000
AI	0.13	0.10	51	1.30	0.200
BG (nmol h ⁻¹					
g ⁻¹ soil)					
(Intercept)	0.12	0.17	21	0.69	0.495
Dt	-0.07	0.19	35	-0.40	0.692
t	-0.33	0.18	37	-1.81	0.079
SD	0.20	0.13	103	1.55	0.124
AI	0.20	0.15	35	1.29	0.206
NAG (nmol h ⁻¹					
g ⁻¹ soil)					
(Intercept)	0.01	0.23	9	0.06	0.956
Dt	-0.34	0.24	17	-1.45	0.165

t	-0.07	0.23	14	-0.30	0.768
SD	0.45	0.15	32	3.10	0.004
AI	-0.07	0.19	21	-0.37	0.718
LAP (nmol h ⁻¹ g ⁻¹					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.25	0.28	19	-0.90	0.328
Dt	-0.77	0.37	19	-2.09	0.050
t	-0.48	0.49	19	-0.99	0.337
SD	0.63	0.28	19	2.27	0.035
AI	0.35	0.48	19	0.72	0.479
AP (nmol $h^{-1}g^{-1}$					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.17	0.19	8	-0.87	0.410
Dt	-0.41	0.30	24	-1.36	0.188
t	-0.29	0.27	25	-1.06	0.300
SD	0.36	0.20	59	1.84	0.071
AI	0.10	0.22	24	0.46	0.653
URE (nmol h ⁻¹ g ⁻¹					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.03	0.17	4	-0.16	0.883
Dt	0.20	0.20	5	1.02	0.358
t	-0.19	0.19	5	-1.01	0.357
SD	0.03	0.11	16	0.30	0.772
AI	-0.10	0.17	4	-0.57	0.598
APA (umol $h^{-1}g^{-1}$					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.28	0.06	16	-4.99	0.000
Dt	-0.09	0.10	16	-0.97	0.346
t	-0.13	0.10	16	-1.37	0.189
SD	0.06	0.05	16	1.02	0.323
AI	-0.13	0.06	16	-2.28	0.037

OXI					
(Intercept)	-0.30	0.21	79	-1.47	0.146
Dt	-0.08	0.30	79	-0.28	0.781
t	0.42	0.33	79	1.27	0.207
SD	-0.21	0.21	79	-0.99	0.327
AI	-0.72	0.24	79	-2.94	0.004
PPO (umol h ⁻¹ g ⁻¹					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.14	0.27	44	-0.52	0.606
Dt	-0.12	0.46	44	-0.27	0.785
t	0.02	0.49	44	0.05	0.961
SD	-0.17	0.28	44	-0.60	0.549
AI	-0.30	0.31	44	-0.97	0.340
PER (umol $h^{-1}g^{-1}$					
soil)					
(Intercept)	-0.47	0.49	3	-0.95	0.419
Dt	0.03	0.67	4	0.05	0.961
t	0.76	0.67	4	1.15	0.314
SD	-0.63	0.44	12	-1.42	0.182
AI	-1.24	0.60	3	-2.09	0.130
CBN					
(Intercept)	-0.04	0.11	182	-0.37	0.708
Dt	-0.12	0.14	182	-0.85	0.398
t	-0.21	0.15	182	-1.42	0.158
SD	-0.10	0.11	182	-0.92	0.359
AI	0.00	0.12	182	-0.02	0.983
NIT					
(Intercept)	-0.11	0.16	11	-0.70	0.497
Dt	-0.27	0.18	18	-1.47	0.160
t	-0.13	0.16	21	-0.77	0.448
SD	0.35	0.12	81	3.08	0.003

AI	0.01	0.15	21	0.05	0.964
PHS					
(Intercept)	-0.20	0.15	11	-1.34	0.206
Dt	-0.27	0.22	29	-1.27	0.215
t	-0.19	0.20	32	-0.95	0.349
SD	0.31	0.15	57	2.05	0.045
AI	0.06	0.18	27	0.36	0.723

R Codes

Codes were written for use with RStudio 1.1.463 with R 3.5.2

library(broom)

library(car)

library(cowplot)

library(data.table)

library(FD)

library(emmeans)

library(gginnards)

library(ggpmisc)

library(ggplot2)

library(ggpubr)

library(ggthemes)

library(gridExtra)

library(grid)

library(gtable)

library(Hmisc)

library(jtools)

library(labeling)

library(lme4)

library(lmerTest)

library(lsmeans)

library(MASS)

library(multcomp)

library(MuMIn)

library(pastecs)

library(pdp)

library(plyr)

library(raster)

library(rgdal)

#####Read in data####

SEA<-fread('DEA 2.csv',select=c('t', 'Xc','CSE','Xt','TSE','SD','Dt','nc','Study','Line','AI', "Trait", "Enzyme"))

SEA[,rr:=log(Xt/Xc)]

SEA[,we:=nc*nc/(nc+nc)]

SEA\$ID<-as.factor(SEA\$Line)

setnames(SEA, c ('t', 'Xc', 'CSE', 'Xt', 'TSE', 'SD', 'Dt', 'nc', 'Study', 'Line', 'AI', 'Trait', 'Enzyme', 'rr', 'we', 'ID'))

```
SEA$Trait<-factor(SEA$Trait, levels = c("HYD", "OXI", "CBN", "NIT", "PHS"))
```

SEA\$Enzyme<-factor(SEA\$Enzyme, levels = c('BG','NAG','LAP','AP','URE','APA','PPO','PER'))

###Figure 2###

```
nrow(unique(Arid[,c("Lat", "Lon")]))
```

world_map <- map_data("world")</pre>

p <- ggplot()+

coord_fixed() +

xlab("") + ylab("")+

geom_map(dat=world_map,map=world_map,

aes(map_id=region),

colour="black", fill="#fed976",size=0.2)+

```
expand_limits(x = c(-170, 177), y = c(-54, 90))+
```

theme_map()+

theme(

panel.background = element_rect(fill = 'lightskyblue', colour = 'lightskyblue'),

axis.line = element_blank(),

```
legend.position = c(0.01, 0.03),
```

```
legend.text = element_text(size = 9),
```

legend.key.height=unit(0.4,"line"), legend.key.width =unit(0.5,"line"), legend.background = element_blank(), legend.key = element_blank(), axis.ticks=element_blank(), axis.text.x=element_blank(), axis.text.y=element_blank())+ geom_point(data = Arid,aes(x=Lon,y=Lat),size=3,shape=21,col="black")+ scale_fill_manual(name ="",values=c("magenta","forestgreen","purple","red","yellow","pink"))+ scale_color_manual(name ="",values=c("magenta","forestgreen","purple","red","yellow","pink"))+ guides(fill=guide_legend(nrow=3,byrow=TRUE))

ggsave(filename="Plot_Map20200605.tiff",dpi =600, plot=p,width = 9.93, height =4.12, units = "in")

Arid<-fread('DEA.csv',select=c('Lat','Lon'))

Location<-data.table(read.csv("DEA.csv"))

ai<-readGDAL("ai yr/hdr.adf")

ai<-raster("ai_yr/hdr.adf")

data.table(Location)

Location\$Lat<-c(7.7)

Location\$Lon<-(13.883)

Turned all lat, lon into 7.7 and 13.883

data.table(Location)

Location\$Lat

Location\$Lon

Kept original Lon Lat data

lats<-Location\$Lat

lons<-Location\$Lon

coords <- data.frame(x=lons,y=lats)
points <- SpatialPoints(coords, proj4string = ai@crs)
values <- extract(ai,points)
df <- cbind.data.frame(coordinates(points),values)
write.csv(df,"Weather-Aridity index3.csv")</pre>

Produced AI for each sample location

###HYD Simp####

HYD<-subset(SEA, Trait=="HYD")

 $FULL_HYD <-lmer(rr \sim scale(Dt) + scale(t) + scale(SD) + scale(AI) + (1|Study),$

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail,

data=HYD)

```
summary(FULL_HYD,ddf="Kenward-Roger")
```

HYD_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_HYD,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(HYD_KEN,'HYD_KEN.csv')
```

####OXI Simp####

OXI<-subset(SEA, Trait=="OXI")

 $FULL_OXI <-lmer(rr ~scale(Dt) + scale(t) + scale(SD) + scale(AI) + (1|Study),$

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail,

data=OXI)

summary(FULL_OXI,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

OXI_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_OXI,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

write.csv(OXI_KEN,'OXI_KEN.csv')

####CBN Simp####

CBN<-subset(SEA, Trait=="CBN")

FULL CBN<-lmer(rr~scale(Dt)+scale(t)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+

(1|Study),

data=CBN,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_CBN,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

CBN_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_CBN,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(CBN_KEN,'CBN_KEN.csv')
```

###NIT Simp####

NIT<-subset(SEA, Trait=="NIT")

 $FULL_NIT{<-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt)+scale(t)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+}$

(1|Study),

data=NIT,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

```
summary(FULL_NIT,ddf="Kenward-Roger")
```

NIT KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL NIT,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(NIT_KEN,'NIT_KEN.csv')
```

####PHS Simp####

```
PHS<-subset(SEA, Trait=="PHS")
```

FULL PHS<-lmer(rr~scale(Dt)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+

(1|Study),

data=PHS,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_PHS,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

PHS_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PHS,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

write.csv(PHS_KEN,'PHS_KEN.csv')

####BG Simp####

BG<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="BG")

 $FULL_BG{<-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt)+scale(t)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+}$

(1|Study),

data=BG,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_BG,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

BG_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_BG,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(BG_KEN,'BG_KEN.csv')
```

####NAG Simp####

```
NAG<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="NAG")
```

$FULL_NAG <-lmer(rr \sim scale(Dt) + scale(t) + scale(SD) + scale(AI) +$

(1|Study),

data=NAG,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_NAG,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

NAG_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_NAG,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(NAG_KEN,'NAG_KEN.csv')
```

####LAP SImp####

```
LAP<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="LAP")
```

 $FULL_LAP{<}-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt){+}scale(t){+}scale(SD){+}scale(AI){+}$

(1|Study),

data=LAP,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_LAP,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

LAP_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_LAP,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(LAP KEN,'LAP KEN.csv')
```

####AP Simp####

```
AP<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="AP")
```

 $FULL_AP{<-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt)+scale(t)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+}$

(1|Study),

data=AP,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_AP,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

AP_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_AP,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(AP_KEN,'AP_KEN.csv')
```

####APA Simp####

```
APA<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="APA")
```

 $FULL_APA{<-}lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt){+}scale(t){+}scale(SD){+}scale(AI){+}$

(1|Study),

data=APA,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_APA,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

APA_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_APA,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(APA KEN,'APA KEN.csv')
```

####URE Simp####

URE<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="URE")

 $FULL_URE{<}-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt){+}scale(t){+}scale(SD){+}scale(AI){+}$

(1|Study),

data=URE,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL URE,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

URE KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL URE,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(URE_KEN,'URE_KEN.csv')
```

####PPO####

PPO<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="PPO")

 $FULL_PPO{<-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt)+scale(t)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+}$

(1|Study),

data=PPO,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

```
summary(FULL_PPO,ddf="Kenward-Roger")
```

PPO_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PPO,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

```
write.csv(PPO_KEN,'PPO_KEN.csv')
```

####PER####

```
PER<-subset(SEA, Enzyme=="PER")
```

```
FULL\_PER{<-lmer(rr{\sim}scale(Dt)+scale(SD)+scale(AI)+}
```

(1|Study),

data=PER,

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail)

summary(FULL_PER,ddf="Kenward-Roger")

PER_KEN<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PER,ddf='Kenward-Roger')\$coefficients)

write.csv(PER_KEN,'PER_KEN.csv')

##AIC of models###

dEpI<-cbind(rbind(AIC(FULL_HYD),AIC(FULL_OXI),AIC(FULL_CBN),AIC(FULL_NIT),AIC(FULL_PHS)))

data.frame(dEpI)

dEpI<-format(dEpI, digits=1)

write.csv(dEpI,"DEPI6.csv",row.names=c("Hydrolytic","Oxidative","Carbon","Nitrogen","Phosphorus"))

DEPI<-read.csv("DEPI6.csv")

DEPI

###Figure 3###

###Enzyme class & Nutrient Cycle###

eric_boot<-function(model,nsim=1000){

storefix<-bootMer(model,fixef,nsim)##bootstrap the fixed effects - more stable

return(t(apply(storefix\$t,2,function(x)quantile(x,c(0.025,0.5,0.975)))))##take the lower %2.5, %50 (here, the mean), and 97.5%

}

Df_F<-rbind(eric_boot(FULL_HYD,nsim=1000)[1,],##NOTE - if running too slow, try lowering nsim. default is 1000;

HOWEVER be careful - need enough simulations to get representative sample

eric_boot(FULL_OXI)[1,], eric_boot(FULL_CBN)[1,], eric_boot(FULL_NIT)[1,], eric_boot(FULL_PHS)[1,])

Df_F<-data.table(Df_F)

Df_F<-setNames(Df_F,c("cl","mean","cu"))

DT<-data.table(SEA)

N_C<-DT[,.N,by=Trait]

N_S<-DT[,.(NS=length(unique(Study))),by=Trait]

NCS<-merge(N_C,N_S)

Df_F<-cbind(Df_F,NCS)

Df_F\$st<-paste(Df_F\$N,"(",Df_F\$NS,")")

Df_F\$cl_p<-(exp(Df_F\$cl)-1)*100 Df_F\$cu_p<-(exp(Df_F\$cu)-1)*100 Df_F\$mean_p<-(Df_F\$cl_p+Df_F\$cu_p)/2 Df_F str(Df_F)

Df_F\$Att<-c("B","B","B","B","B")

SF1<-ggplot(Df_F)+geom_point(aes(x=Trait, y=mean_p, col=Att),stat="identity",shape=21,size=4)+

geom_errorbar(aes(x=Trait,ymin=cl_p,ymax=cu_p,col=Att),width=.1,size=0.5)+

geom_text(aes(label=st,x=Trait,y=50,hjust=0),size=3)+

coord_flip(ylim=c(-100,100))+

scale_x_discrete(limits=rev(levels(Df_F\$Trait)))+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="blue")+

xlab("")+ylab("Drought effect (%)")+

theme_bw()+theme(axis.line=element_line(colour="black"), panel.grid.major=element_blank(),

panel.grid.minor = element_blank(),

panel.background=element_blank())+

theme(strip.background=element_blank(),strip.placement = "outside")+

scale_colour_hue(l=40)+theme(legend.position="none")

SF1

pdf("Simple Fig 1.pdf",width=4,height=5,paper='special')

SF1

dev.off()

###Figure 4#####

#####Individual Enzyme Response######

Df_F2<-rbind(confint(FULL_BG, method="Wald")[3,],confint(FULL_NAG, method="Wald")[3,],confint(FULL_LAP, method="Wald")[3,],

confint(FULL_AP, method="Wald")[3,],confint(FULL_URE, method="Wald")[3,],confint(FULL_APA,

method="Wald")[3,],

confint(FULL_PPO, method="Wald")[3,],confint(FULL_PER, method="Wald")[3,])

Df_F2<-data.frame(Df_F2)

Df_F2\$mean<-(Df_F2\$X2.5..+Df_F2\$X97.5..)/2

Df_F2<-setNames(Df_F2,c("cl","cu","mean"))

DT2<-data.table(SEA)

N_C2<-DT2[,.N,by=Enzyme]

N_S2<-DT2[,.(NS=length(unique(Study))),by=Enzyme]

NCS2<-merge(N_C2,N_S2)

NCS2<-NCS2[-c(1),] ###Removed NA (Non labled enzyme)

Df_F2<-cbind(Df_F2,NCS2)

Df_F2\$st<-paste(Df_F2\$N,"(",Df_F2\$NS,")")

Df_F2\$cl_p<-(exp(Df_F2\$cl)-1)*100 Df_F2\$cu_p<-(exp(Df_F2\$cu)-1)*100 Df_F2\$mean_p<-(Df_F2\$cl_p+Df_F2\$cu_p)/2

 Df_F2

 $str(Df_F2)$

F2<-ggplot(Df_F2)+geom_point(aes(x=Enzyme, y=mean_p, col=Att),

stat="identity",shape=21,size=4)+geom_errorbar(aes(x=Enzyme,ymin=cl_p,ymax=cu_p,col=Att),

width=.1,size=0.5)+geom_text(aes(label=st,x=Enzyme,y=70,hjust=0),

size=3)+coord_flip(ylim=c(-

```
100,100))+scale_x_discrete(limits=rev(levels(Df_F2$Enzyme)))+geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="blue"
```

)+xlab("")+ylab("Drought effect (%)")+

theme_bw()+theme(axis.line=element_line(colour="black"), panel.grid.major=element_blank(),

panel.grid.minor = element_blank(),

panel.background=element_blank())+theme(strip.background=element_blank(),strip.placement =

"outside")+scale_colour_hue(l=40)+theme(legend.position="none")

F2

######ANOVA######

anova(FULL_CBN)

```
anova_Full_Dt<-rbind(anova(FULL_HYD)[1,],anova(FULL_OXI)[1,],
```

anova(FULL_CBN)[1,],anova(FULL_NIT)[1,],

anova(FULL_PHS)[1,])

anova_Full_Dt

write.csv(anova_Full_Dt, 'anova_FUll_Dt.csv')

anova_Full_t<-rbind(anova(FULL_HYD)[2,],anova(FULL_OXI)[2,],

anova(FULL_CBN)[2,],anova(FULL_NIT)[2,],

anova(FULL_PHS)[2,])

anova_Full_t

write.csv(anova_Full_t, 'anova_FUll_t.csv')

anova_Full_SD<-rbind(anova(FULL_HYD)[3,],anova(FULL_OXI)[3,], anova(FULL_CBN)[3,],anova(FULL_NIT)[3,], anova(FULL_PHS)[3,])

anova_Full_SD

write.csv(anova_Full_SD, 'anova_FUll_SD.csv')

anova_Full_AI<-rbind(anova(FULL_HYD)[4,],anova(FULL_OXI)[4,], anova(FULL_CBN)[4,],anova(FULL_NIT)[4,], anova(FULL_PHS)[4,]) anova_Full_AI

write.csv(anova_Full_AI, 'anova_Full_AI.csv')

####WALD SUMM#####

summary(FULL_BG, method='Wald')

BG_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_BG)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_NAG, method='Wald')

NAG_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_NAG)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_LAP, method='Wald')

LAP_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_LAP)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL AP, method='Wald')

AP_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_AP)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_URE, method='Wald')

URE_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_URE)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_APA, method='Wald')

 $APA_WAL{\le}data.frame(summary(FULL_APA)\$

summary(FULL_PPO, method='Wald')

PPO_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PPO)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_PER, method='Wald')
PER_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PER)\$coefficients)</pre>

summary(FULL_HYD, method='Wald')

HYD_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_HYD)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_OXI, method='Wald') OXI_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_OXI)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_CBN, method='Wald')

CBN_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_CBN)\$coefficients)

summary(FULL_NIT, method='Wald')
NIT WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_NIT)\$coefficients)</pre>

summary(FULL PHS, method='Wald')

PHS_WAL<-data.frame(summary(FULL_PHS)\$coefficients)

###Partial Dependence plots###

FULL<-lmer(rr~scale(Dt) + scale(t) + scale(SD) + scale(AI) + (1|Study),

weights=we,

na.action = na.fail,

data=SEA)

Trait<-subset(SEA, select=Trait)

Dt_PDP<-partial(FULL, pred.var = "Dt",

train = SEA, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Drought Intensity (%)'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=SEA, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=Dt, y=rr, size = we, weight=we, color=Trait))

Dt_PDP

t_PDP<-partial(FULL, pred.var = "t",

train = SEA, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Time in days'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=SEA, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=t, y=rr, size = we, weight=we, color=Trait), show.legend = FALSE)

t_PDP

SD PDP<-partial(FULL, pred.var = "SD",

```
train = SEA, plot = TRUE,
```

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=SEA, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we, color=Trait), show.legend = FALSE)
SD_PDP

```
AI_PDP<-partial(FULL, pred.var = "AI",
```

```
train = SEA, plot = TRUE,
```

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

```
ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Aridity Index'))+
```

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=SEA, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=AI, y=rr, size = we, weight=we, color=Trait), show.legend = FALSE)

AI_PDP

###Figure 5####

plot_grid(Dt_PDP,

t_PDP,

SD_PDP,

AI_PDP,

labels=c('a','b','c','d'),

label_x=0.2,

ncol=2)

###Highlight PDP###

HYD_PDP<-partial(FULL_HYD, pred.var = "SD",

train = HYD, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

```
ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+
```

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=HYD, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

HYD_PDP

PHS PDP<-partial(FULL PHS, pred.var = "SD",

train = PHS, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+

```
theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =
```

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=PHS, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

PHS_PDP

```
NIT PDP<-partial(FULL NIT, pred.var = "SD",
```

train = NIT, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=NIT, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

NIT_PDP

NAG PDP<-partial(FULL NAG, pred.var = "SD",

train = NAG, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+

theme bw()+theme(panel.background = element blank(),panel.grid.major = element blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=NAG, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

NAG_PDP

```
LAP PDP<-partial(FULL LAP, pred.var = "SD",
```

train = LAP, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Soil Depth (cm)'))+

```
theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =
```

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=LAP, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=SD, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

LAP_PDP

```
APA_PDP<-partial(FULL_APA, pred.var = "AI",
train = APA, plot = TRUE,
```

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Aridity Index'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=APA, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=AI, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

APA_PDP

OXI_PDP<-partial(FULL_OXI, pred.var = "AI",

train = OXI, plot = TRUE,

smooth = TRUE,

plot.engine = "ggplot2")+

geom_hline(aes(yintercept=0),linetype="dashed",colour="black")+

ylab("lnRR") + xlab(bquote('Aridity Index'))+

theme_bw()+theme(panel.background = element_blank(),panel.grid.major = element_blank(),panel.grid.minor =

element_blank())+

geom_point(data=OXI, shape=21, alpha=0.5, aes(x=AI, y=rr, size = we, weight=we))

OXI_PDP

####Figure 6#####

plot grid(HYD PDP,

PHS_PDP,

NIT_PDP,

NAG_PDP,

LAP_PDP,

labels=c('a','b','c','d','e'),

label_x=0.2,

ncol=2)

###Figure 7#####

plot_grid(OXI_PDP,

APA_PDP,labels=c('a','b'),

label_x=0.2,

ncol=2)